
 

West Tisbury Finance Committee Meeting 

Howes House 

February 21, 2018 

 

Present: Gary Montrowl-Chair, Doug Ruskin, Greg Orcutt, Katharine Triantafillou 

Also present: Skipper Manter-Selectman, Jen Rand-Town Administrator, Bruce Stone-

Town Accountant, Omar Johnson-Health Agent, Eric Lowe and Tim Barnett-Board of 

Health, Pam Thors-Admin. Asst. 

 

Gary called the meeting to order at 4:30pm. 

 

Omar Johnson, Board of Health Agent was asked to make his request to the Committee.  

He stated that he felt that the last time he came before them he had not given a thorough 

explanation as to why he is in need of a part time administrative assistant.  He said he had 

looked at the areas where he would utilize an assistant and that a large part of the duties 

would be data entry and permit applications.  He said that the yearly, seasonal and daily 

permits required follow up data entry and often bulk mailings. He said that the assistant 

would also assist in monitoring the many catered and temporary food events that take 

place in West Tisbury in the summer.  He explained that all permits must be reviewed by 

the Board of Health and the assistant would put together the list for the meetings, draft 

minutes and then enter notes into the GEO System regarding fine points of the permits 

issued.  He said that he would also have the assistant enter perc test data in GEO.  He 

mentioned that with septic inspections that take up a lot of time the assistant would enter 

all relevant data in the system, as well as do mailings, excel worksheets and other 

organizational tasks.  He cited the many types of clerical work that the assistant would be 

able to take care of so that he could deal with the more complex work of the department. 

 

Gary stated his two concerns; that he would like to see an increase in permit fees to offset 

the budget increase and that the position could morph over time into a benefited position.  

Doug agreed, citing his interest in knowing the actual increase in volume of permits and 

getting revenues up to help cover costs. 

 

Eric stated that Omar has the Board of Health’s full support and that the demands on the 

department have grown. He stated that local Boards of Health now have many 

responsibilities that used to be taken care of by the State.  He mentioned that at one time 

during the building boom, there was an assistant for the Building Inspector and the 

Health Agent.  He said that it was impossible to guarantee that the proposed position 

would stay at 12 hrs. but that at this time, it would be very helpful and would enable 

Omar to focus on the more serious demands in the department.   

 

Bruce stated that he compared payroll now to payroll 14 yrs. ago when he started.  He 

said that there was only one position that became a benefited position over that period of 

time. 

 



He said that all the rest were hired as benefited positions.  He also cited two part time 

positions that are still part time many years later.  He also stated that retired health agent 

John Powers, used to submit his 35 hr. payroll when it was obvious to many that he often 

worked many more hours than that.   

 

Katharine questioned that a secretary was needed to do data entry.  She asked why Omar 

couldn’t do it himself, stating that she would like to see the data showing that an assistant 

is necessary. 

 

Omar stated that he needs an assistant to enable him to do his job properly.  He added 

that John Powers, who held the position for 29 years, told him after one month of training 

that the job was no longer a one person job and that he should ask for help.  Tim 

explained that in the current housing market, the demands on Health Agents have 

increased.   A discussion ensued as to why the issue of an assistant was not brought up 

last year.  

 

Jen addressed the “Why now?” question, stating that John Powers worked more hours   

than he was paid for and that’s how the work got done.  She stated that the town has 

grown and that they all need to realize that it’s not 1985 anymore and people need to be 

paid for the hours they work and the town has to retain staff by compensating them fairly.  

She stated that the Board of Health is saying that help is needed in their department. She 

verified the large volume of traffic into this office.  She also cited recent increases in staff 

in other town departments, adding that the need for an assistant in this case is real.  

 

Doug agreed that there is a need for an assistant.  He said however that it is his belief that 

the fees should be covered by the user of the services and not by the tax base as a whole.  

He stated that all departments should ramp up fees to cover costs. 

 

Eric assured the Finance Committee that they are currently looking into raising fees but 

that those increases would probably not be enough to cover 100% of the cost of an 

assistant.  Bruce mentioned that a possible increase in drop off fees at the Landfill would 

generate more revenue for the town.  He stated that it could be as much as a 25% increase 

in Board of Health related revenues. 

 

Gary said that he is a lot more comfortable with the idea of paying for an assistant in light 

of the possibility of an increase in fees.  Katharine asked the Board of Health to draft an 

updated budget showing the proposed changes.  She stated her concerns about the town’s 

overall budget. Greg stated his opinion that in running a business, if there are increases in 

costs there has to be increased revenue.  Gary suggested that the Committee hold off on 

voting on the Board of Health budget for now.  He said that the Board of Health has a 

few weeks to work on putting together a plan to increase rates to see how that affects the 

budgeting for an administrative assistant. 

 

The Reserve Transfer request for $4,000 was discussed.  Bruce summed up the request 

saying that the money is for plants around James Pond to help support the Herring Run 

Project which is scheduled for March.   



 

G. Orcutt moved to approve the Reserve Transfer request for $4,000 to the Herring 

Warden’s budget.  D. Ruskin seconded the motion.  The vote on the motion was 

unanimous in favor. 

 

There was a brief discussion of the letter to the Board of Health and whether there needed 

to be changes.  All agreed that the letter is perfect as is. 

 

G. Orcutt moved to approve the letters to the Board of Health and the Board of 

Selectmen regarding permits and fees.  K. Triantafillou seconded the motion.  The vote 

on the motion was unanimous in favor. 

 

Gary said that emailing the letter to the Board of Health is fine.  He asked that the letter 

to the Board of Selectmen go through Margo. 

 

The Committee reviewed the Finance Committee’s Report for the Annual Town report. 

 

G. Orcutt moved to approve Gary’s submission of the 2017 Finance Committee’s Report. 

D. Ruskin seconded the motion.  The vote on the motion was unanimous in favor. 

 

The warrant articles were reviewed.  (Please see attached list).  The articles in contention 

are highlighted.   

 

Bruce reviewed the FY 2019 Projected Tax Levy, (Please see attached).    

 

The meeting adjourned at 5:45 pm. 

 

Respectfully Submitted, 

Pam Thors, Administrative Assistant 

 

 

 

Approved 5-0     March 23, 2018 
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